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Chairman’s Message 
 

We are already half way through the year and, since our last 
Newsletter, we have had four excellent events.  First was a 
visit to Mullion Fire Station, run by volunteers and proved to be 
very interesting and informative.  Second was a visit to the little 
known about Bonython Gardens here on the Lizard.  This was 
followed by the Mullion Three Coves walk combined with a 
coffee / lunch stop at the excellent Poldhu Beach Café – which 
is open 363 days a year, if you missed it this time.  The last 
event, for early risers was the Sunrise Breakfast at Porthallow 
Beach which happened at 5.09am precisely.  An early start but 
we were rewarded with a stunning sunrise.  These events are 
all covered in full reports in this Newsletter. 
 
We have a further five events planned (so far) for the 
remainder of the year and, if you plan to attend these, 
particularly the Annual BBQ and the Veggie Bonanza, then do 
let us know as we need to plan for numbers.  I hope to meet up 
with as many of you as possible at these events.  I trust you 
will find something of interest among the varied events we are 
putting on for the rest of year, however, if you have any 
suggestions for possible future events that we could put on 
then please let us know.   
 

John Thompson 
 
 

Events before the next Newsletter           (due in October 2017) 
 

Searching for Sundews, with Steve Townsend 
Wednesday 19 July 2017, meeting 10.30am at St Keverne Beacon 
(Dolly's Dump) picnic area OS ref SW 773 198. 
Our annual botanical walk with Steve Townsend (Natural England),  to  
some of our least-visited heathlands, hopefully discovering our three 
unusual carnivorous plants.  Bring walking boots or strong shoes & a 
picnic lunch.  Please call a member of the Events Committee to let 
them know if you will be attending. 
 

Veggie Bonanza 
17 August 2017, starting 12.30pm at Carmelin, Pentreath Lane, Lizard 
TR12 7NY, the home of Jane & John Grierson.  OS ref SW 698 126. 
Booking is essential as there is a restriction on numbers. 
Every person attending needs to bring a bottle and a vegetarian dish to 
share, either sweet or savoury. 
 

Walk around the Mawgan Smith area                (1 to 1½ hours)  
Friday 15 September 2017, meeting 12.30pm at the Red Lion, 
Mawnan Smith OS ref SW 778 287. 
Lunch at the Red Lion, but meet at 1.30pm if lunch not required there.  
Very limited parking at the pub; parking on the road, however, is 
readily available in the vicinity. 
 

 
Subscriptions were due in April;  communication by Em ail 
 

As reported at the last AGM, subscription rates have not increased for 
14 years and remain the same for the 2017-18 membership year.  We 
are only able to maintain these rates by constant regard for economies 
and efficiency.  Postal rates, in particular, have more than trebled in 
this period.  In recent years, we have been quite successful in our 
request to members to receive Newsletters and other communications 
by Email, thereby saving printing and postage costs.  However, we 
now propose to send to all members, for whom we have an Email 
address, unless we receive a specific request for printed copy only. 

If there is a X in this box, we do not  have an Email address for you.�  
If you now have an Email address, please send it to David Richardson. 
 

If you have received this Newsletter by post, and there is a 
membership renewal sheet enclosed, our records show that we have 
not received a subscription from you for the 2017-18 financial year, 
even though due on 6 April.  We hope that you will want to renew, but 
please let me know if you think that our records are incorrect. 
 

 
Here’s To The Heroes - Visit to Mullion Fire Station 
 

Once upon a time, every little boy dreamt of becoming a 
fireman when he grew up – such fun to drive a big red engine, 
clanging its bell, flashing its blue light and scattering traffic as 
they zoomed along the streets to douse the flames and be 
heroes.  I suspect the zooming and clanging had much to do 
with that ambition, and obviously that is not the full story, but 
thank goodness some of these brave boys still aspire to the 
calling.  These days, of course, that includes girls too, and 
indeed Mullion fire service have just taken on their first female 
part-time firefighter.  In a spirit of political correctness that 
probably applies to all aspects of life these days, I have 
endeavoured to omit all references to he, him, men, chaps etc; 
but please forgive me if one slips in, as it were.  
 

Thanks to Lynda and Geoff Blackman who made the 
arrangement for one April morning, a group of us met two of 
Mullion’s part-time fire-fighting team, Jason and Steve, and 
learned more about their job in the next fascinating hour and a 
half than we had in our lifetimes up to then.  We split into two 
groups for the tours of the station and its equipment. 
 

 
 

It would be impossible to tell you of everything we were told, 
but a tiny selection follows.  So, first the big red engine.  Close 
up, this is very big indeed, and not just anybody can drive it.  
First you have to pass an HGV test, then Blue Light training, 
and only after you have accomplished both are you allowed to 
try out the noisy bits.  Next to the driver sits the person in 
charge of the computer which can tell you anything from how 
to get to the fire, and where the nearest hydrants are, to a floor 
plan of the burning building. 
 

In the row behind, where the rest of the team sits, is the 
breathing apparatus, one for each firefighter, along the same 
lines as a scuba diver’s equipment and just as heavy.  The gas 
mask can filter out most toxins, while the air tank holds enough 
for an average 45 minutes, but this time span can decrease 
rapidly if, for instance, the firefighter is struggling down a 
burning staircase with a comatose person over their shoulder.  
Which brings to mind the fact that the team did a practice run 
at Poldhu Nursing Home recently, where the residents joined 
in the drama with enthusiasm, it being probably the most 
exciting event they had participated in since they arrived. 
 

So, donning the equipment and hauling out the hoses means 
that the officer has to be super fit before they even start 
fighting fires.  There is no age limit, but on a scale of 1-10, 
each person has to achieve 8.5, and maintain this throughout 
their working life.  By contrast, a policeman need only reach 
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5.5 and most of us would probably be pretty smug if we 
reached 2.5.  Once upon a time, we were told, the fitness test 
involved picking up the station superintendent and carrying him 
round Mullion village and back.  Nowadays things are more 
sophisticated, and we were intrigued to note, in our tour of the 
fire station later, the running, rowing and cycling equipment 
taking up one corner. 
 

Besides the ladders and pumping equipment on board the fire 
engine, there are two sizes of hose rolled up, along with 
multitudinous fittings.  I recognised the yellow hose as it is the 
same size as the one we use in the garden to pump water from 
our well, so I know how darned heavy that is to lift – and that 
was the small one!  The larger hoses, with a diameter of 
perhaps four inches, can pump endless gallons of water at 
immense pressure.  We were told how many “bars” this 
involved, but as I don’t know what bar means (except where 
we went for lunch afterwards) I immediately forgot this - sorry.*   
 

Fighting fires is not the only task facing these brave men and 
women.  They are expected to deal with floods too (wet suits 
and dry suits provided) and, perhaps worst of all, to attend 
road accidents.  The size of the metal cutters, spreaders and 
rams on board has to be seen to be believed and the team 
need both strength and agility to operate these massive 
implements.  The fire services are often first at the scene of 
road traffic accidents, and their intervention can be the first 
step in saving a life, before the ambulance arrives and the 
medics take over.  Counselling is now available for the officers’ 
mental well-being, for although these are tough, strong folk 
there are some experiences that just cannot be prepared for. 
 

As a  little aside, we all know that the government, in their 
wisdom, is cutting NHS funding all the time, so the ambulance 
crews are often hard-pressed to keep up with demand.  What I 
didn’t realise is that fire-fighting funding from central 
government is also being cut and much of the cost devolves 
onto our local councils.  So I have decided to stop complaining 
about my council tax bill.  In fact I would willingly pay more if I 
thought that it was going to this worthy cause.  I have always 
had the greatest respect for all our emergency services but 
now I know that these people truly are unsung heroes. 
 

All the above merely skims the surface of what we learned that 
day, and I have probably missed out many important bits.  
However, should you wish to know more, the fire station holds 
open days with barbecues and demonstrations, where all are 
welcome, so keep on eye out for these.  Take the 
grandchildren too; it is never too soon to teach them about this 
amazing service and perhaps they will be inspired to make a 
career of it later.   
 
* Note from John G: One bar = the atmospheric pressure at sea level 
or 14.7 pounds per square inch. Everyone knows that. Don’t they? 
 

Jane Grierson 
 
 

Latest news on the Choughs at the Lizard 
 

It is some time since I reported on the choughs at the Lizard, 
but I can now give a brief update.  Earlier this week, at the end 
of May, we went on a Nature Walk at the Lizard organised by 
the National Trust's wardens and they were able to explain the 
current situation. 
 

There is one pair of choughs at the Lizard now and they have 
just produced four chicks.  Their nest has moved since the 
original choughs arrived in 2001, but it is still near Lizard Point. 
The male chough is a newcomer, not linked to the original pair, 
but the female may be related to them – possibly 
granddaughter.  The NT believes that there are between 30 
and 36 choughs in total in Cornwall at various locations 
although, of course, there many others in Ireland, Scotland, 
Wales and the Isle of Man. 
 

Geoff Blackman  2 June 2017 
 

 

50 years of Conservation Areas 
 

 
 

Cadgwith, one of only four Conservation Areas in the Lizard Trust's area. 
 

Duncan Sandys' "1967 Civic Amenities Act" introduced into planning 
law the principle of giving special protection to historic city, town and 
village areas that meet the definition.  The Act required Local Planning 
Authorities to identify "Areas of architectural or historic interest, the 
character of which it is desirable to preserve or enhance" and to 
designate them as Conservation Areas.  Cornwall has 145 designated 
Conservation Areas and there are over 10,000 nationally.  Within the 
Lizard Trust's defined area, only four such villages have been 
identified and designated - at Cadgwith, Constantine, Coverack and 
Helford.  At various stages of the Local Plan, we made representations 
to Kerrier District Council that Manaccan, Mullion and St Keverne, at 
least, should also be designated, but this was not achieved before 
Kerrier's demise.  National results from surveys of local civic societies 
and heritage professionals show that Conservation Areas have been 
very successful in achieving their objectives.  We have received the 
following communication from Civic Voice: 

David Richardson 
 

2017 marks the 50th anniversary of the 1967 Civic Amenities 
Act and the establishment of the first Conservation Areas.  To 
mark the event, Historic England has been working with Civic 
Voice and the Institute of Historic Building Conservation 
(IHBC) to build a picture of their members’ attitudes towards 
Conservation Areas, half a century on, through two parallel 
surveys.  A range of Civic Voice members from UK local civic 
societies and IHBC professionals from the public and private 
sector took part in the surveys. 
 

The overall picture indicates that Conservation Areas have 
been effective at preserving areas of historic and architectural 
interest.  Almost all respondents from both groups felt that 
Conservation Areas had been in some way successful at 
protecting heritage, nearly half thinking they had been ‘very’ or 
‘extremely’ successful. Respondents felt that most 
Conservation Areas appear to be in a stable condition.  Most of 
them from both groups (roughly half) felt that the appearance 
and vitality of their known Conservation Area had not changed 
significantly in the past 3 years.  On the sensitive issue of 
design, very few believe modern design to be inappropriate in 
Conservation Areas (Only 4% of Civic Voice members and no 
IHBC members). 
 

Respondents who live within a Conservation Area told us that 
they wanted to stay living in one if they had to move. 71% of 
Civic Voice members said they would want to remain living in a 
Conservation Area and only 5% not wanting to live in another 
one, while 57% of IHBC respondents said they would move to 
another Conservation Area and none said they would not want 
to live in one.  The reasons cited for wanting to remain living in 
a Conservation Area included the quality, historic character 
and general condition of the area. 
 

The picture, however, is not all positive and respondents from 
both groups identified a number of issues to be confronted in 
anniversary year.  The controls in Conservation Areas are not 
well understood.  Only 2% of IHBC and Civic Voice members 
believed the general public have a good understanding about 
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the extent of additional controls in place with more than half 
feeling that the public had ‘little’ or ‘no’ understanding.  Of the 
respondents who did report significant change in their local 
Conservation Area in the last three years, more were likely to 
perceive a deterioration rather than an improvement. 
 

Street clutter, the loss of traditional paving materials, 
advertisements, a lack of maintenance and loss of historic 
details were the five most significant concerns identified by 
both groups.  When the problem of the loss of historic detailing 
was examined in more detail the most frequently mentioned 
concerns were with doors and windows, signs and advertising, 
shop-fronts and the deteriorating condition of front elevations. 
 

Civic Voice 
 
Visit to the gardens at Bonython 
 

 
 

On the 26th May, six of us met at Bonython gardens; it was a 
lovely sunny afternoon.  After passing through the entrance, 
where they were very trusting that we pay our entrance fee, we 
came to the  walled garden, with an herbaceous border which 
had been planted up with colours of predominantly 
blues, purple, yellow and white.  On one side there was 
Wisteria growing on the wall. 
 

There were also some fine specimen trees. The Pool House 
and pool were also in this garden, the border was planted with 
Cat Mint which smelled lovely.  We were then in the Potager 
which was created in 2002; there were vegetables and flowers 
for picking, mostly shades of pink and burgundy. There were 
Irises, Euphorbias, Alstromarias, Abutilon and Alliums, just to 
mention a few.  
 

This led to  the Cornish apple orchard and tea room.  Then we 
walked down to the Gunnera Lake which is aptly named.  
We walked past the hot bed which wasn’t in full flower, August 
being the time for these hot-coloured plants.  Then  on to the 
Rhododendrons and Azaleas, which again were not in flower. 
 

 

We passed the Quarry Lake, where there were lots 
of Hellebores and Bluebells which, earlier in the year, would 
have been a lovely sight. 
We followed the path that led us round the side of the Sue and 
Gunnera lakes, past a Silver Birch circular wood.  There was 
also a Yew Chapel with Ivy pews and an altar made of a 
Lonicera hedge and cushions made from Sempervivum.  
Unfortunately we didn’t get to visit this as we were all ready for 
some refreshments.  However, this was a little disappointing as 
it was DIY, with an urn which took for ever to heat up.  But we 
managed and enjoyed a relaxing half hour. 
 

Heather Girdlestone 
 
Mullion and the Three Coves Trail 
 
It is usual, at an event's parking and assembly location, to agree who 
will write up the event for the next Newsletter.  On this occasion it 
didn't happen, with the consequence that two of the group submitted 
reports to me!  What was I supposed to do?  Choose one?  No fear, 
and that would be wasted effort by the 'loser'.  Amalgamate them into 
one report?  But they had such differing styles.  I know - I'll publish 
both, so here they are, by Ruth and Jane: 

David Richardson 
 

On a sunny morning in June, a group of eight members and 
three dogs met in Mullion Village car park at the start of the 
Three Cove Trail.  After an initial briefing from Lynda, the 
organiser, we set off across the village community field, briefly 
looking at the gym equipment available for villagers' use.  We 
made our way on paths and across fields to Angrouse where 
Lynda told us about the stone placed to commemorate where 
John Wesley preached to Methodists, who held meetings there 
between 1758 and 1791.  It is also thought that Wesley stayed 
at the unthatched cottage in Angrouse in 1762. 
 

From there, we made our way towards Poldhu Cove, passing 
through a field where you can see the remains of several 
buildings used by Marconi.  It was from here in 1901 that 
Marconi sent the first transatlantic signals to St Johns.  We 
walked down the hill for our coffee stop at the renowned 
Poldhu Café, where we were joined by five other members and 
another dog. 
 

From here we walked back up the hill towards the Marconi 
Monument, some taking the scenic coastal route, others taking 
the easier climb.  David and Millie (Labrador) did both as, 
having reached the top of the easier climb, Millie decided to 
run off and retrace to find Gill on the coastal footpath route.  
David was bound to follow, to ensure safe arrival.  At the 
Monument it was decided to have our lunch stop.  Lynda told 
us about a shipwreck in the cove in 1867 with the loss of 
twenty-four lives and one survivor.  The Poldhu hotel, now a 
nursing home, opened in 1899 and Conan Doyle stayed here 
in 1909. 
 

Then we followed the coast path to Polurrian Cove and up the 
hill to the Polurrian Hotel, then along the cliff to the Mullion 
Cove Hotel.  Lynda had more information for us about the 
hotels and the `Kissing Rock` which we passed on the cliff.  
After a look down to Mullion Cove, it was decided, as it was a 
warm and humid day, to walk back to Mullion village across the 
fields.  A very enjoyable walk in lovely weather!  Thanks to 
Lynda for the organising. 

Ruth Thompson 
 
From Pol to Porth 
 

Otherwise known as the Three Coves Trail, and, in case you 
think this sounds like a trio of guys going for a walk à la 
Jerome K Jerome, let me tell you that a much larger number 
was actually in evidence at one location, viz., the beachside 
café at Poldhu.  No surprise there then!  The stalwarts had 
already walked to Poldhu from Mullion car park, but the rest of 
us cheated and used the café as a starting point.  And a very 
good café it is too.  One of our number was even seen to 
respond to the waitress’s call by abandoning their grandchild in 
the sand and legging it in the direction of lunch!  (This is not as 
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bad as it sounds, as it was a distance of a mere 2 yards, but it 
was rather amusing.) 
 

 
 

After a mixture of repasts and chat, we walkers said fond 
farewells to the lunchers, and set off up the hill towards Poldhu 
Hotel.  Pausing just before this august edifice, so that we could 
look down on the beach, we were given an instructive short 
talk by Lynda about Poldhu, telling us that it means Black Pool 
(yes, of course, there were the inevitable questions as to the 
whereabouts of the tower and illuminations), and going on to 
say a little about Marconi’s radio project.  It is even rumoured 
that he stayed in the Poldhu Hotel for a night or two; this was 
obviously well before it was converted to a care home, 
although there were undoubtedly many people at the time who 
would have considered him, with his radical ideas, to be in dire 
need of some sort of custody.   
 

On we went towards the Marconi Monument.  There are two 
routes thither: one via the rather steep and rocky coast path, a 
course favoured by the purists; the other a gentle stroll across 
a field.  The choice was a no-brainer as far as most of us were 
concerned, but Millie-dog found it impossible to decide.  Mum, 
Gill, had gone one way, and dad, David, the other, so she 
made the only decision she could and did both routes in quick 
succession.  This caused a little consternation, and an extra 
half mile for David, but eventually all were safely gathered at 
the Memorial in time for a picnic lunch.  The soft turf, bright 
sunshine, gentle breeze and sea view gave us the perfect 
conditions, and half an hour later we all set off on the next leg 
of the trail with renewed vigour. 
 

 
 

John and I didn’t really need much (vigour, not lunch), as it 
was barely a half hour saunter along the cliff tops to Polurrian 
Bay where we branched off to pay a call on a friend then drive 
home.  We would seriously have loved to continue the walk, 
but other commitments called, so we called it a day with our 
guest appearance, for another to finish this report. 

Jane Grierson 

Sunrise Swansong 
 

One week after our Three Coves Trail, and it was time for the 
Sunrise Breakfast.  This was an event we had been planning 
since last year’s Summer Solstice Sunset Supper, when a 
group of us recklessly promised one another that we would get 
up and out in time to see the sunrise on the next 21 June.  The 
day arrived and, as the clock ticked around to 4 am., there 
might have been several among us who regretted that 
promise, as a murky dawn and a comfy duvet did their best to 
persuade us to stay in bed.  Others of us, who had hardly slept 
anyway (well, you don’t, do you, when you are expecting an 
early alarm call?), regarded the clock with relief and leaped out 
of bed, into the shower and onto the road.   
 

The road led to Porthallow, deemed the most easterly local 
point, and, by the time we reached the beach, it was fully light.  
Lynda B., being one of the most organised people on the 
planet, handed round tea, coffee and pain au chocolat to keep 
us going, then she and Gill soon had the calor gas stoves 
blazing and the bacon sizzling.  Two swans, having obviously 
studied the events column in their Newsletter, were waiting just 
off-shore, posing prettily and ready to feature in all upcoming 
shots of the sunrise.   
 

 
 

And here it came; one tiny, rose-hued patch softened the 
skyline in front of us as it gently pushed through the layer of 
grey cloud … to  burst into the multicoloured splendour of a 
solstice sunrise.  Well, that would have been wonderful, but no, 
not quite.  The patch grew a little larger, and a little pinker, but 
splendour wasn’t quite the right word.  Still, it was a moving 
moment, almost as moving as the advance on the bacon baps 
which were now being handed out by our tireless victuallers.   
 

The star of the show having finished its performance, the 
swans now took on their supporting role in an elegant pas de 
deux, possibly waiting for some breadcrumbs, and presenting 
an interesting foreground for photographs.  Bacon, baps and 
burners were occasionally left to do their own thing while the 
chefs rushed down to the waterline to capture yet another 
perfect shot on their camera.  It was all jolly good fun, although 
once again John and I had to be party poopers in order to 
return home to prepare a 7.30 B&B breakfast.  Our thanks to 
Lynda and her team for providing a wonderful feast, and we’ll 
do it all again next year, shall we?  Er, well, the jury is still out 
on that one, but the events column of the Newsletter will 
certainly let you know in good time! 

Jane Grierson 
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Marconi Memorial              (see Three Coves Walk reports, above) 
 

How many visitors to the coastal footpath have sat on the plinth of the 
Marconi Memorial, to take a rest or maybe munch a sandwich, without 
realising that the monument is actually a Listed Building?  The Historic 
England description of the Grade II structure is, as always, in the form 
of notes, rather than flowing prose; here it is verbatim: 
 

"Commemorative memorial.  Erected in 1937 by the Marconi Company 
of London.  Designed by Kelly and Co (Cramb Bros) Ltd of London.  
Granite ashlar.  Stepped square base. 
 

Thick slightly tapered shaft with moulded corners stopped at base, on 
square plinth with commemorative plaques on each side.  The shaft is 
surmounted by the emblem of a globe within a double triangular frame.  
The 4 plaques on the plinth commemorate the work of G Marconi and 
his research experiments at the Poldhu Wireless Station between 1900 
- 1933.  The Poldhu Wireless Station stood from 1900 - 1933 100 
yards north-east of this column.  From here the first signals conveyed 
across the Atlantic were transmitted by wireless telegraphy 12 12 
1901.  From the station in 1923 and 1924,  C S Franklin (inventor of 
the Franklin Beam aerial) directed his short wave wireless beam 
transmission to Marconi in the South Atlantic." 
 
 

 

In recent Newsletters, Lynda Blackman initiated an alphabetical series 
of brief notes on some of Cornwall's towns and villages.  This is now a 
regular feature in our Newsletters, serving as a reminder of how 
delightful and attractive many of the County's historic settlements are: 
 

The ABC of Cornish Towns and Village - 7 Gweek 
 

Location – 16 miles south-west of Truro at grid reference SW 705 267 

� week is a small port at the head of the Helford River in the hundred 
of Kerrier about 3½ miles east of Helston.  It has been a port since 
Roman times and was thriving in Tudor times with its own Customs 
House.  In the 13th Century the people of Helston bought the rights to 
the port.  In the 1840’s it was busy with 200 boats being employed in 
the pilchard fishing industry, some taking the catch to various creeks 
for curing.  During the mining boom, a tin smelting house was on the 
quayside.  The name Gweek is first recorded as Gwyk in 1358 and is 
derived from the Cornish word gwig meaning ‘forest village’. 
 

 
 

The river, boatyard and quay are the dominant feature in the village. 
 

Lynda Blackman 
 

 

Beetroot 
 

The beetroot is the tap root part of the beet plant used widely as a 
food, also as a food colouring and as a medicine. It was first cultivated 
by the Romans then, in the middle ages, it was used as a treatment for 
illnesses relating to digestion and the blood.  During the 19th century it 
was discovered that it could be converted into sugar and was also 
used to colour wine. 
 

Most of us think of beetroot as the deep red colour, but there are other 
shades including golden and white.  They are naturally sweet and have 
many culinary uses.  In the UK, unfortunately, many people’s 
perception is of slices in vinegar but there are many more delicious 
uses.  Across the world beetroot is used in cooking, most famously in 
the soup borscht.  Today, many people extol its healthy properties, 
such as lowering blood pressure.  For those not keen, many are 
converted by the pairing of chocolate and beetroot in cakes. 
 

The recipe below is very quick and, paired with raw vegetables, is a 
healthy snack for a summer evening. 
 

Beetroot dip: 
 

125g cooked beetroot 
1 tin chickpeas (drained and rinsed)  
2 tbsps. tahini (use peanut butter if no tahini)  
Juice of half a lemon 
1 tsp ground cumin 
2 tbsps olive oil 
2 tbsps creamed horseradish 
Fresh chopped parsley  
Seasoning to taste 
 

Blitz together in a processor or blender – play around with the flavours, 
for example coriander and chilli goes well instead of the cumin and 
parsley.  Good served with crisp flatbreads and raw vegetable crudités. 
 

Lynda Blackman 
St Martin-in-Meneage School 
 

West Cornwall MP Derek Thomas has joined with parents and 
residents on the Lizard to fight against the possible closure of St 
Martin-in-Meneage School.  One of five schools run by the 
Keskowethyans Multi-Academy Trust, St Martin currently only has 12 
pupils on its roll, down from 24 two years ago, with only 10 expected to 
enrol in September.  However, parents and stakeholders say that they 
feel excluded from the process and have not been given the 
opportunity to look for a solution to address the problem. 
 

“I have written to Trust directors and the Schools Commissioner for the 
South West asking for an immediate pause in any direction to close 
the school to give people the opportunity to work up plans to put the 
school on a secure footing,” said Derek.  There is a firm belief in the 
community that the school has a bright future and that now is not the 
time to give up on it.  Everyone recognises how devastating it would be 
for the local community if the school was lost and it's only right that we 
work together and give the school our best shot." 

Derek Thomas MP 
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